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OPENING REMARKS

The Chair welcomed those present, reminding them that in his letter of invitation, the Vice-Chancellor had stated his desire to “redress the imbalance in the University’s contribution to the region from almost exclusive attention to the three campus countries towards more equitable and nuanced concern for all the countries that own and support the University”. He had proposed a series of meetings with stakeholders to review national needs and projections and to consider to what extent, and through what mechanisms, the University could realistically aim to make a significant contribution. 

The Chair stressed that it was a working meeting, in which those present should feel free to express their views and thoughts and where the emphasis should be on the consequences of the meeting rather than on the rhetoric within it.  He noted in particular that Her Excellency the Governor-General had been invited in the light of her long career in education and in full knowledge of the difficult balance she would have to maintain between the requirements of her office and her personal reflections on the questions at issue. 

The Chair noted that the Tertiary Level Institutions Unit had started work throughout the region conducting a survey of human resource needs with a view to determining appropriate responses on the part of the tertiary sector.  A report would be made later in the consultation on their work in St Lucia. 

The Chair observed that the Prime Minister had given an enthusiastic and sustained response to the Vice-Chancellor’s proposal for a frank encounter to plan the University’s future engagement in the development of Saint Lucia.  He expressed gratitude for the Government’s support for the meeting by committing both human and material resources to it. 
Position Statements

The Honourable Dame Pearlette Louisy, Governor-General
The Governor-General presented some personal reflections on tertiary education in Saint Lucia.  She noted that the existence of a tertiary education sector demonstrated a determination to enhance local capacity.  Responses had been innovative, but expansion remained problematic.  Nevertheless, there was an unavoidable imperative to expand.  

She observed that the Sir Arthur Lewis Community College (SALCC) was now left to decide its own direction.  Ministry input at graduation ceremonies did not provide enough guidance.   Private providers had their own agendas.  The result was a surfeit of programmes in some areas and nothing in others.   She recommended therefore that a national commission for tertiary education be convened to better co-ordinate training, to determine the level of provision needed and act as a barometer of demand.   She also considered that the government should reactivate the previous labour-market information service.

Another suggestion she made was that a unit should be created at SALCC to liaise with external agencies.  The College could provide assistance to other institutions and become a resource for the entire community.

Tertiary education needed better funding.  Arguments against committing resources to the sector were well known, but the undoubted contribution of tertiary education to development indicated that more attention should be given to its financing.  At present, there was some cost-recovery but not enough to permit infra-structural or institutional strengthening.  The government could help SALCC access funds from other agencies or give it authority to seek funds itself.   The private sector could also contribute – the national commission could facilitate these sorts of initiative.  In general, a more vibrant and diverse tertiary education sector was needed.  

The current focus was on undergraduate training, but there were now a number of graduates who need more training, and postgraduate qualifications, but without leaving their jobs or the country.  In general, there was a need for more evening classes and greater use of ICT.  

She thought it was time the sub-region revisited the centre of specialisation initiative.  Offshore provision was on the increase but remained unregulated; it was treated as a business venture rather than an educational operation.  There was need for more oversight by the Ministry of Education.

UWI was a significant player in the field, in some respects perhaps a competitor; but it had a clear role in developing the national system.  There was need for accreditation of what SALCC does, as well as for franchising beyond undergraduate programmes.   It should help strengthen capacity and institution building.  As a provider, it should attempt more diversification, especially at the postgraduate level.  Such programmes need not lead to a degree.  The University should re-examine its off-campus image.  The idea persisted that the local Centre provides “soft” options.  More substance in its core offerings would make it more attractive for professionals.  One might perhaps aim for a UWI Saint Lucia.  Tertiary providers here could involve UWI more in their policy-making and planning. Partnership was now a key factor throughout the region.

The Honourable Mario Michel, Minister of Education
The Minister of Education indicated that he had decided to say a little about Saint Lucia’s system of education and its requirements for tertiary education as these derive from its expected developmental path.

Saint Lucia was in transition from an economy based on agriculture to one that focussed primarily on tourism and services.  Consequently, human resource needs were changing; the future required people with a good education, trainable in soft skills, with a significant proportion highly skilled managerially or technically.   The country was working progressively to achieve universal secondary education, which should be reached in September 2006.  He noted that 9 years ago only 40% of those taking the Common Entrance Examination were placed in secondary schools.

These developments produced an increase in the numbers seeking tertiary education.  There were now 3,400 school leavers each year who might enter tertiary education; the Sir Arthur Lewis Community College (SALCC) and the post-secondary department of the Vieux Fort Comprehensive now catered to about 1,900 students.

Various options were under consideration.  Existing institutions could be expanded; new ones might be developed.  It might even be wise to return “A” level work to the secondary schools.

Local institutions should be expected to deal with general education and “soft skills”; but for highly skilled managerial and technical personnel the country would need to rely on the UWI.  The Minister indicated a few good and bad points in relation to UWI.

Good points were:

· A visit by the Principal and other staff from the St Augustine campus to meet the Government, out of which arose a comprehensive Memorandum of Understanding which promised a strategic partnership with SALCC to develop teaching and to engage in research in Saint Lucia.  The Minister regretted that there had not yet been sufficient follow-up, perhaps particularly on the part of his Government.

· The Principal of the Cave Hill campus had commissioned a group to review the curriculum with particular attention to its relevance to the CSME.  Members of the working party included persons from the Eastern Caribbean.

· Another Cave Hill innovation, the Sir Arthur Lewis Scholarships.  These had helped several people to access university education and had re-established Cave Hill as the campus of choice. But it had an unfortunate consequence – as at present structured – since it absorbed students who would otherwise have spent their first year at SALCC in the franchised BA programme.  There was only one student currently in the level I Humanities programme at SALCC and this was not sustainable.  If Cave Hill required scholarship holders to participate in the franchise year where available, this would both undergird the SALCC programme and spread the benefits of the scholarship fund more widely.

Negative aspects included:

· Twenty years after the establishment of the community college, UWI still did not recognise or articulate with its Associate Degrees – in some cases they did not even count for matriculation (e.g. Engineering).   

· There was talk of UWI offering Associate Degrees of its own, in competition with Community Colleges.  The Minister noted that CXC had also embarked on this unfortunate path.  He recommended that this policy be revisited and heed be taken of an earlier determination to transfer certificates and sub-degree work to the national colleges.

In conclusion, the Minister welcomed the opportunity to re-examine the role of the UWI in the tertiary education sector of Saint Lucia.

Professor E. Nigel Harris, Vice-Chancellor, UWI

The Vice-Chancellor adverted to the purpose of the consultation: to enquire how UWI could enhance collaboration with SALCC, in particular, to address the country’s developmental needs; to initiate a plan to do so and outline how its implementation would be financed.  He noted that the campuses had taken some initiatives, such as the Memorandum referred to by the Honourable Minister, but there was a need for more co-ordination. The UWI must operate as one university rather than three campuses.

The Vice-Chancellor emphasised the importance of tertiary education.  In the 21st century, post-secondary education is widely recognised as a vital requirement for individual and societal development.  It is not only numbers that count but

· Quality of Education

· Distribution of disciplines (skill sets) and

· Attributes of students (analytical, creative, innovative, resourceful, civic responsibility)

The Vice-Chancellor noted that enrolments at SALCC had not increased dramatically but that there had been some significant changes in particular areas.  He also noted data on the qualifications of the staff at SALCC (Bachelors Degree 75; Masters Degree 64; PhD 3) that strongly suggested that if the College is to provide a higher level of education it would be necessary to put considerable effort into staff development.

Enrolments at UWI had displayed tremendous growth, a 50% change over the past five years.  St Augustine was now the largest campus.  These increases were made in response to the demands of national governments, such as Barbados’ commitment to at least one graduate per household by 2020.  On the other hand, enrolment from those countries that do not have a campus had been much less robust.  The Vice-Chancellor gave comparative data showing that Saint Lucia had the largest number of students pursuing UWI qualifications (including those enrolled by distance education – 628 of 2,828), but these numbers were not sufficient to meet CARICOM targets or other desirable objectives.  He also stressed that enrolments in science and technology were particularly worrisome.

The Vice-Chancellor noted the existence of a range of providers, both within and beyond the region, and indicated some of their advantages and disadvantages. 

Advantages of extra-regional providers included:

· Access to post secondary education for students who could not be accommodated by UWI/National institutions

· Opportunity to do degree programmes not offered by Caribbean providers

· Opportunity for a few to get into “Ivy League” US/Canadian/U.K. institutions

· Opportunity to do graduate programmes not available in the Caribbean

· Lower cost (students with scholarships or graduate research fellowships from non-regional providers or studying by distance education)

Disadvantages of “Non-Regional” Providers included:

· Quality of programmes uncertain (“unknown institutions” in USA providing distance programmes) – there was a need for a Regional Accreditation Agency
· Curriculum content and programmes not directed to Caribbean development needs (limited relevance)

· Risk of loss of most talented young people from the region (remittances cannot replace loss of “knowledge capital”)

· Capital out-flows in payments of tuition/fees and support to extra-regional providers

· Restriction of programmes to “what is profitable” (business, computer science) not what is necessary for national development

· Loss to students of mentorship and role models of Caribbean origin (“psychic loss”)

Advantages of UWI/Regional Providers included:

· Quality assurance (Regional accreditation needed)

· Curriculum content relevant to Caribbean development needs

· Research relevant to growth and policy development of region

· Greater chance of retention of graduates

· Retention of funds in the region

· Provision of a full “basket of programmes” to meet comprehensive needs of Caribbean countries

· Caribbean academics providing mentorship and role models

· Lower cost
The Vice-Chancellor observed that if one takes the position that “knowledge capital” is a critical ingredient for national/regional development, then it is vital that the Caribbean region controls and guides its human resource development and retains its graduates in the region once they are produced.

He insisted that UWI would not be able to do it all – this must be a shared endeavour.  

The Vice-Chancellor indicated some ways in which the UWI could contribute to development:

· Professional degree programmes (medicine, law, nursing, dentistry, veterinary science, engineering, agriculture)

· Other undergraduate programmes (hospitality, science & technology, social sciences, humanities and arts)

· Masters degree programmes – faculty development

· Research degree programmes (MPhil, PhD)
He drew attention in particular to various taught masters programmes from among the 157 currently offered:

· Education administration

· Computer based management and information systems
· Computer science

· Business administration
· Executive MBA

· Demography

· Economic development policy
· Public sector management

· Human resource development

· Tourism and hospitality management.

The Vice-Chancellor suggested that there might be a number of challenges to improved provision of tertiary education in Saint Lucia:

· Numbers of suitably trained faculty to deliver programmes in Saint Lucia may not be adequate.  (Faculty development would help.)

· Inadequate scholarships, bursaries and access to loans to attend campus-based programmes or even to go to SALCC (requirement for guarantors and high interest rates).

· Inadequate library and technical resources (CKLN and other libraries might help).

· May need more infra-structure at SALCC.

He acknowledged the need to bear in mind the demand for vocational and technical training, observing that in the USA where 60% of the population now have post-secondary education most of this has been gained at vocational or community colleges.  He agreed with the Minister in thinking that UWI ought not to duplicate what can be offered locally.

The Vice-Chancellor also observed that the UWI can provide value beyond the provision of educational services in such matters as (i) Applied research (e.g., disaster management, crime and security, environmental science, biotechnology, agriculture, etc.) and (ii) Consultancy services – he noted that a UWI Consulting Company is being formed.

The Vice-Chancellor observed that it was crucial not to neglect financing.  A capital development task force had been established for the University and it would be meeting at the end of November.  Its first task was to deal with the needs of the three campuses, but as these country consultations define needs elsewhere the task force would be asked how to finance them.

The Vice-Chancellor concluded by insisting that failure is not an option – it was necessary always to counter complacency and inertia.

Dr George Forde, Principal, SALCC

The Principal observed that it was assumed that investment in tertiary education would lead to increasing productivity, and should be considered from the perspectives of quality, relevance, access, and efficiency.  SALCC had identified seven priority areas:

· Improve structures and operating arrangements

· Review and expand programmes and delivery arrangements

· Improve student services

· Improve staff development and welfare

· Improve expanding physical facilities in an orderly manner

· Assume a regional/sub-regional orientation

· Improve financial arrangements.

SALCC currently enrols 1,630 full-time students, another 260 in its outpost in the south of the island. It employs about 300 staff members, and receives EC$12.5 million from the Government, $12 million of which go to pay salaries.  The College receives an additional $3 million from fees and other sources.  It has recently raised a commercial bank loan to buy land and another from the Bank of Saint Lucia to construct a registry and a health sciences building.

Enrolments were limited in light of government advice and planning – the Principal observed that at one time it was claimed there were too many nurses, but now the country is losing them, so numbers enrolled have been increased.   

The Principal adverted to some critical problems in Caribbean societies that impinge on Saint Lucia: the early onset of sexual activity; excessive and adolescent pregnancies; the spread of HIV/AIDS; the widespread use of drugs; increasing violence in schools, and increasing homicide rates.  

The Principal agreed that science subjects were important, but secondary schools were producing very few students specialising in them.  He stressed that other subjects were also to be taken seriously: sports and physical education; music, entertainment, and the performing arts.

The Principal reminded the meeting of the range of subjects taken at sub-degree level, many in areas in which the UWI had no interest or expertise.  He suggested that it was important to focus on continuing professional and para-professional training (via short-term seminars, for example) and noted that Caribbean societies generally are characterised by a “missing middle” level of skill and educational achievement.  Saint Lucia and others suffered also from a significant amount of un- or underemployment of graduates.  There was also a notably high proportion of graduates in the Social Sciences (predominantly in management studies).

With respect to the College’s possible relationships with UWI, the Principal cautioned:

1. It is important to settle who determines the distribution of responsibilities for addressing the human resource needs of the country.

2. It is important to critically assess the “globalisation” imperative.  Trade liberalisation is designed to serve capitalist profitability and to weaken governments and organised labour.  However, in some areas we could take make use of existing advantages, as for example in entertainment.  

3. Distance education and low cost information technology are not panaceas, nor do they typically reduce costs.

4. With respect to the existing franchises, UWI should shift greater responsibility to the College for the B.Ed. programme and should consider letting the SALCC offer level II, and possibly level III, of the Humanities programmes.  In general, timely response and action would be desirable – examination results for May were still outstanding in the following December!  He endorsed the Minister’s comment on the continuing failure to acknowledge the College’s associate degrees, which were accepted in many institutions elsewhere.  He noted a difference between the College and the University on the general approach to the nature of associate degrees/level I, where the College gave more stress to general education.  

5. Tertiary Level Institutions should be free to make arrangements with any other institution and not be tied to UWI.

6. He also endorsed the Minister’s unease at the move by the UWI, and CXC, into offering associate degrees.

In conclusion, the Principal referred to the CARICOM goal of having 15% of the regular cohort in tertiary education by 2015.  He observed that there were two useful indicators, the percentage of the 17-24 cohort in tertiary education and the percentage of people in work who had tertiary experience.  In a number of OECD countries there was now a movement for universal tertiary education, but it was important to realise that this did not necessarily mean degrees; it covered various kinds of technical training as well.

Discussion

The Chair invited a comment on these presentations from Mr Didacus Jules who would be unable to stay for the later sessions.  Mr Jules suggested that the consultation should separate strategic issues from smaller matters of the implementation of existing arrangements.  Focussing on strategic issues gave the UWI much to do internally: a comprehensive review of the University itself, its structure, and financing arrangements (since costs and access remain the biggest problem for students).  He affirmed that the changes made in the 80s were more politically than educationally motivated.  The result is too much fragmentation, and duplication, leading to unnecessary costs.  The University should simplify its arrangements; and should generalise the curriculum review mentioned for Cave Hill.  He suggested a move back to specialisation by campus.  He also suggested the need to franchise part of the engineering degree.  In terms of the national college, he suggested that there were challenges there too: the Government’s vision for SALCC had not been endorsed by SALCC itself, the “vision statement” was not on the College website, nor were the statements made by the Minister.   He agreed with the Vice-Chancellor that College staff should be able to go to UWI to work for a Masters, but he cautioned that some of the programmes (such as those in Education, which he had reviewed when in the Ministry of Education) were in need of overhaul and modernisation.  There was potential here for the use of distance education modalities.

The Chair observed that some of the recommended UWI reviews were already in train.  Mona had undertaken a curriculum review.  The University was engaged in examining its financing and the funding formulae.  A review of the Examination system had been completed and the recommendations were now being implemented.

Findings of the TLIU HR needs assessment

Dr Vivienne Roberts introduced the findings of the TLIU surveys and focus group discussions.  The original surveys were reported in documentation circulated prior to the meeting; she concentrated on the outcomes of the focus groups convened on the two preceding days.

She indicated the reasons students gave for pursuing their studies and noted that potential students seemed under-informed about existing options often asking for the offer of subjects that were apparently already offered by SALCC or the UWI.

She noted that the main source of funds for students were loans, their own savings, and that of their families.  

She drew attention to some of the differences in priorities expressed by the groups of providers, employers, and students and also noted some differences between the results of the surveys and those at the focus group.

In commenting on the investigations, Dr Roberts observed that some critical programmes required only small numbers (e.g., forensic science).   Agriculture was a declining force in the economy but still remained an important area.   Students should be encouraged to see education as an investment in themselves; institutions should see education as a business in some respects – for instance, providing services at times convenient to potential students or allowing payment in instalments.  It was also realistic to train students for employment outside the region.

Open discussion of perceived HR needs

There followed an open discussion, initially of the TLIU findings, then of issues raised in the earlier presentations.  Among the points made were the following:

· Marketing would be crucial to Saint Lucia’s orientation to the CSME; people would need to know what options were available and would be fruitful for them (sports and entertainment, for instance); in this context, both the UWI and SALCC needed to attend to their own self-presentation.  The same was true for the subjects they teach: agriculture, for instance, must be packaged attractively.  Potential students need to know what is required by employers and what opportunities there are. The only university promoting itself well in the local environment is St George’s.

· The gender imbalances revealed in the student enrolment data deserved further study, given their likely impact on society more generally (increasing crime and violence).  It was noted that these imbalances are now a universal phenomenon but explanations were hard to come by.

· Graduates are typically not committed to their society; their ends are narrowly self-centred.   

· It was curious that respondents claimed to need subjects that are being taught at SALCC and elsewhere.  One suggestion was that the blanket terms for subjects concealed too much variety, so what a particular student wanted as X might not be available when SALCC offered something called “X”.

· A national policy was needed.  The OERU had been seen as leading to a sub-regional council for tertiary education. Associate degrees should be hived off to national colleges and it was important for UWI not to be or be perceived as competing with them.  

· There is a conflict between the aim of increasing enrolment and the aim of increasing cost recovery measures, given that most students rely on family resources already and the interest rate on student loans is higher than that for mortgages.

· Costs to students could appear higher at UWI than at universities in other countries not so much because of its tuition fees but because of the cost of living in campus countries and the paucity of opportunities for part-time employment.

· UWI students’ perception of UWI are typically negative and do not encourage their future participation as alumni. What were the reasons for this?

· Many students want to live in a different environment.  Can the campuses in fact handle any significant increase?  It was suggested that there was scope for targeted expansion in specific areas.

· It had proven impossible to get needed amendments to the teacher education programmes approved by UWI, which insisted on 5 hours a week in 5 distinct areas, leaving no time for new initiatives.  This had pushed Governments to move towards a Joint Board structure in the Eastern Caribbean.

· A University presence was needed in Saint Lucia, not merely provision for leisure activities.

Options for Tertiary Education in Saint Lucia:

Three working groups were formed to consider various issues.  They later reported back on their discussions.

a. Partnerships for meeting workforce training, undergraduate, and postgraduate needs

Points made in this group included:

· Needs are known but only in some cases.  Some are sectoral; some across the board.  They exist for different levels of training, some of which the UWI is not typically concerned with, though the School of Continuing Studies, especially in the campus countries, does get involved in similar areas.  The University might help in identifying needs, and then in designing programmes and their modes of delivery, and in training staff.

· Such activities as these are covered by the Memorandum of Understanding between St Augustine and the Government of Saint Lucia signed in 2003.  It was observed that neither SALCC nor the BNCCDE were previously aware of the existence of this memorandum – one indication among many of the need for better communication.  One suggestion was that the memorandum should be generalised to all campuses.  It was also observed that not much had been done to carry it forward, in part because of a lack of dedicated personnel (given the scope of the TLIU’s mandate, it might be appropriate to consider whether it could second or, in some other way, find a person to jump start activities).

· St Augustine had, however, embarked on some initiatives inspired by the Memorandum: the protocol with respect to the franchised B.Sc.; some assistance from the Instructional Development Unit for SALCC staff; a research project with fishermen at Anse la Raye.

· Partnerships between SALCC and the local private sector could be strengthened by a mechanism for regular interaction.  It was noted that in another organisation a dedicated fund-raiser had made significant achievements.  Promotion of internships and more flexible delivery methods were points that should be addressed in SALCC/private sector relations.

The Vice-Chancellor observed that plans were afoot to recruit a number of government liaison officers at UWI, who might address issues such as the implementation of the Memorandum.

b. The development of open and distance education and relationships with other providers

Points made in this group included:

· There was now a new ICT environment: the CKLN operated as a broker to obtain cheaper bandwidth and to facilitate collaboration to develop content; CUPIDE served to link several universities in a similar way. In addition, the Virtual University of Small States of the Commonwealth served as a repository of material that any member could use.

· One should not expect distance education in Saint Lucia to save money, but rather to expand access.

· We should build on existing programmes, identifying gaps and filling them.  We should also identify new programmes in areas of clear need.

· Mechanisms for accreditation are required, especially as partnerships are formed across the region.

· Institutions must recognise that students differ in their access to ICTs.  CKLN can provide “social bandwidth” so that community associations and other groups can provide access points.

c. Financial issues in HR development

Points made in this group included:

· General questions of the role of government in supporting tertiary education and in maintaining equitable access are unavoidable but difficult to resolve, especially when funds are scarce.

· Student Loan schemes are risky; at the moment, the government bears the brunt of this risk.

· A Human Resource Development fund would be desirable, involving both public and private sectors.  Better management of support systems and easier access should be the aim.  Students should be asked to shoulder 40% of the costs of their education.

· Creative ways to provide access and to generate revenues at SALCC and UWI are desirable.

It was observed that SALCC might be encouraged to sell various services.  Rather than see private sector support as philanthropic, it could also be mutually beneficial: SALCC could provide a course in fibre-optics, for instance, that Cable & Wireless needs, but which it could also sell to other students.

The proposals in Trinidad for free tertiary education were also alluded to; it was suggested that a kind of voucher system would probably be introduced there.

The Chair observed that there were differences in the various focus groups examined by the TLIU that had not been commented on: the providers, for instance, did not give priority to agriculture, ICT, or economics, although these featured on other lists.  Similarly, students omitted medicine, planning, entrepreneurship.  These discrepancies might perhaps suggest lines of development.

Partnerships in HR development

a. UWI

The Chair observed that this was only the beginning of a process of consultation between the University and its stakeholders in Saint Lucia.  In setting out an initial agenda of action, he noted that 

1. This consultation had not produced all the facts on the developmental direction of St Lucia.

2. Fulfilling the agenda could require a restructuring of resource allocations and the garnering of new resources.

3. Executing the agenda required due process that could involve parts of our university that were not represented in this discussion.

In order for the SALCC to expand its contribution to the development of Saint Lucia, the profile of its staff must be enhanced by higher academic qualifications. In consultation with the SALCC, he suggested that there should be a staff development project that would set targets for the change of this profile and establish mechanisms for achieving the targets. These might include the following.

· Preferential scholarships for study within the UWI.

· Adjustments of fee requirements for those members of SALCC staff who are teaching in programmes franchised from the UWI.

· Modification of programme structure and requirements to facilitate delivery methods that would be minimally disruptive of the operations of the SALCC.

· Provision for SALCC staff to participate on favourable terms in programmes offered by the Instructional Development Units of the UWI.

In order for Sir Arthur Lewis Community College to have a more positive impact on the tertiary sector of education and on the development of Saint Lucia, its programmes and its graduates must enjoy appropriate recognition within the regional university. In order to ensure this, the Chair asserted that the University would undertake to do the following.

· The UWI would scour its records for decisions made in respect of matriculation, credit and exemption which had not been implemented through administrative failure and activate them.

· The UWI would identify proposals that had stalled in the process of review and undertake to complete their processing.

· The UWI would review the procedures for the determination of course and programme equivalence with a view to accelerating and simplifying them and the implementation of their outcomes.

· Given that it was recognised that well considered articulation of programmes goes beyond one-to-one relationships between courses, the UWI would explore level-to-level relationships in the case of colleges whose experiences and performance suggested that monitoring at levels above course level would be justified. SALCC was one such college and the UWI would therefore work towards commensurate change in its relationship with the College.

The viability of SALCC as a tertiary institution did not rest only on the financial resources provided directly by the Government. It also depended on the ability of the College, like the UWI itself, to earn income through its offer of education and related services. In this regard, it was clear that the matter of associate degrees and the domains in which they are offered, together with the development and recognition of the CXC CAPE, initiative required discussion among all the parties concerned.  The Chair therefore undertook to work towards a discussion among the UWI, the Caribbean Examinations Council and the Association of Caribbean Tertiary Level Institutions to consider the issues in order to reach a sensible regional resolution.

For similar reasons, he undertook to draw to the attention of the Cave Hill administration the possibly deleterious effect of the oversight in not considering the offer of level I programmes to holders of Sir Arthur Lewis scholarships in their own countries. It was recognised that the available resources could go further if the principle were observed.

In addition to stating the agenda that the University would take away from this meeting, the Chair specified a number of ideas that he would like the Government of St Lucia and the Board and management of the Sir Arthur Lewis Community College to consider.

The Chair proposed that the government agenda might include:

· The Government might wish to review the numbers of students that it would sponsor at the UWI.

· The Government should make an overt commitment to the development of the proposed regional accrediting body and push other governments towards it.

· The Government should consider the development of a tertiary education policy and urge other OECS states to do likewise.

· The Government should consider the resumption of labour market information surveys.

The Chair went on to observe that the matter of communication and the sharing of information demanded special attention. All representatives had to recognise a responsibility for improvement in their own organisations. Communication among the various institutions, however, called for different approaches which would have to be worked out bilaterally. 

The Chair noted that a notable victim of the failure of information sharing had been the MOU between the Government of Saint Lucia and the St Augustine Campus. He undertook to study that document and determine how its provisions could be activated.

While there was much still to discover in order to proceed with mutually beneficial collaboration, the Chair identified some questions that could be posed at this time because they called for research, policy articulation and informed interpretation. For a start:

· There is a need to undertake joint research on areas of study that are likely to have a developmental impact.

· There is a need to examine the social implications of gender imbalance in educational attainment on Saint Lucian society.

· There is a need to examine the skew towards humanities and social sciences in the enrolment of the SALCC and among Saint Lucian students at UWI campuses.

The Chair affirmed that, however important the preceding propositions might be, they did not address the matter of tertiary education for Saint Lucia’s development sufficiently aggressively. The preceding agenda had been derived from a concern for administrative repair and executive efficiency. It had not addressed the strategic questions. They could not all be addressed at this time, but the meeting’s achievement would be significantly reduced if no attempt were made to formulate some broad responses to some of the issues that had arisen from the discussions.

The research conducted by the Tertiary Level Institutions Unit was an important starting point. It exposed a number of differences in priority between what employers consider necessary areas of training and education and what providers of education had identified. These gaps should be interpreted against the background of the developmental decisions that the government makes and the trends that the other determinants of development would suggest. We need to understand them and, in keeping with the Vice Chancellor’s reference to nimble footwork in programme adjustment, develop provision for them. Similarly, we need to examine the gaps between what students see as priorities and what providers and employers envision. The need for correct interpretation was critical here because personal agendas might not be based on national needs or directions but on very different factors.

Beyond a doubt, tourism is a plank of Saint Lucia’s economy. It is imperative that we create programmes of training, education and research to support this area, to inform policy decisions, to create sustainability and to feed the auxiliary areas of development that tourism can stimulate. The initiative in tourism should be so designed that it is expandable to accommodate other neighbouring countries that wish to share in the resource base for these developments. The conversations that would lead to sensible mobilisation should be scheduled without delay.

The Chair observed that the Government of Saint Lucia, like other governments in the UWI 12, enjoys a preferred rate on its payments for students attending the UWI. They have a 40% discount on the price paid by countries with campuses (i.e., Barbados, Jamaica and Trinidad & Tobago). The government of Saint Lucia might wish to consider how it can increase its investment in the UWI using the following mechanical strategy:

· Assign to the development of the UWI a sum equivalent to the 40% rebate, provided that it is spent on projects related to Saint Lucia’s development.

These funds could be applied to a variety of activities by mutual agreement – commissioned research, expansion of university facilities in Saint Lucia, distance education services in Saint Lucia, the purchase of bandwidth for local distance education expansion, programme development for developments in Saint Lucia, scholarships to students in areas of developmental priority, etc.

The Chair observed that in respect of private sector financial investment in higher education, a few suggestions had been made on the previous day of how the private sector might make a mark on the tertiary sector.  It was necessary to make it profitable for the private sector to invest in tertiary education in Saint Lucia. What incentives can a government offer to draw the private sector into investment in the form of benefaction? What tax relief possibilities can Saint Lucia create?

He noted that the purchase of services could be explored as a source of funding for training programmes. The imaginative creation of programmes that HR Managers would want could be a way of shifting corporate earnings in developmental directions. This was an area in which the UWI, and notably its School of Continuing Studies, would be willing to collaborate with the SALCC. Workplace professional development was an under-explored area of potential partnership between educators and the private sector. 

The Chair noted that there were a number of relevant initiatives already in train within the University that impinged on the matters raised in the consultation:

1. The Chancellor’s task force on the governance of the institution focussing on the major organs of the UWI structure and how they perform their assigned tasks.

2. The restructuring of the sector that includes the School of Continuing Studies, the Tertiary Level Institutions Unit and the UWI Distance Education Centre into a virtual fourth campus.

3. The revision of the procedures for examinations throughout the University.

4. The development of a university consultancy company.

5. The development of a serious and unified marketing strategy.

Finally, he proposed a consultative framework for continuing the interaction: identify a specific group of persons representing the Government of Saint Lucia, the SALCC, and UWI to ensure that commitments are managed in ways that are sufficiently quick and helpful to our stakeholders and to begin planning new initiatives.

b. SALCC

The Chair invited Dr Forde to respond from SALCC’s perspective.

Dr Forde observed that SALCC currently produced about 600 graduates a year, and roughly 160 students taking “A” level examinations.  It was usual to think of it as a Community College but it was now in reality a University College with a strong polytechnic dimension.  He noted that in the area of training for the hospitality sector the College had produced a project document recommending various sorts of training, a small hotel and a dedicated conference centre, but there had not yet been much enthusiasm for these proposals.

Dr Forde distributed a map that showed the population and percentage enrolment from various parts of the island, from which it could be seen that the south and south-western areas were comparatively disadvantaged.  He noted that an earlier experiment to cater for these students by distance education, based at Vieux Fort, had not succeeded. An extension centre at Soufriere had also been discontinued since its users had assumed it would be free.

He noted that each year of approximately 2,000 applicants only 750 could be registered.

Given its polytechnic dimension, there were many respects in which the University would not be able to provide much help. 

He observed that there was a need to get the various post-secondary institutions in the island together.  One attempt had been made, which revealed a need to plan articulation and a division of responsibilities.   

Students in secondary schools also needed much more precise information on what they were expected to do and on what was available in the island, and elsewhere. There were also problems with the level of achievement of some students, despite their paper qualifications.  He considered that the University and CXC might examine these issues, asking for instance whether the kind of mathematics required is in fact relevant. He noted that elsewhere modular approaches provided greater flexibility in teaching and learning these subjects.

The Principal acknowledged a need for better qualified staff.  Heads of areas should have doctorates, and elsewhere masters’ degree should be demanded in the subject of specialisation, not simply in Education.

The Principal observed that the management of the College was fettered by divisions that existed prior to its creation.  There might be much to learn from UWI and others on how to tackle restructuring.

The University could also help with programme development and delivery in areas in which it has expertise, and much could be done to improve articulation between the institutions – this should include review of the University’s own expectations, as in the case of the focus of associate degrees.

Discussion might also help in connection with student development and welfare issues.  Neither institution has strong alumni associations, but both recognise the need to improve in this area.

The Principal suggested that collaborative research initiatives, in particular action-research oriented to developmental issues, might also be profitable.

With respect to communication the Principal lamented that for a time there had been regular informal meetings between TLIs, using the UWIDEC network.  An attempt had been made to formalise them, but this had stifled them.  He observed that he had discussed with the TLIU the possibility of resuming such meetings.

He agreed that a plan of action should be developed to define inputs/outputs from both institutions.  It should specify lead responsibility for implementation; he himself proposed that his Vice-Principal should take the lead in following up these discussions.  

The Principal observed that it was necessary to keep all parties informed.  In this connection, it was somewhat surprising that there had been no media involvement in the consultation.

The Principal suggested that there should be a meeting between the Government, SALCC and other stakeholders to consider problems and resources that could be made available to deal with them.  There should also be a meeting in a year’s time to review progress on implementing the measures identified at and after the consultation.

c. Government of Saint Lucia

Ms Esther Brathwaite made a presentation from the perspective of the Ministry of Education.

She observed that the Ministry and the Government recognised human resource development as crucial for the economy.  A national strategy was required to feed into strategy for human resource development, and discussions were proceeding on such a national strategy.

It was also obvious that SALCC and UWI were major contributors to HRD.  The Ministry should continue to seek more scholarship programmes, numbers having dwindled over the years.

The regular College Fair is an opportunity to work with SALCC on articulation agreements with other TLIs and Universities.  Ms Brathwaite observed that St Augustine is the only campus participating in these college fairs.  Other campuses need to join in.  Equally, the other campuses should be associated with the memorandum of understanding.  She observed that other Ministries were interested in some of the possibilities thrown up by the memorandum: Agriculture, for instance, wanted a programme for its extension officers.  She observed that the Ministry of the Public Service was also involved in human resource development issues.

Ms Brathwaite endorsed the need for in-service programmes at SALCC and UWI.  There was a need for various kinds of professional training in the public and private sectors, not necessarily certification.  She noted that the Government’s tuition refund programme was on hold at the moment.  

She also reported that the Government was reviewing the national training list.    Currently, its content derived mostly from what employers had requested.  It should be made more focussed and should reflect what is needed by the Government service.  She also endorsed the view that island scholars should be directed to regional institutions rather than left free to go anywhere.

Ms Brathwaite observed that a tax rebate exists for employers if they employ a graduate.  (It was noted that accountants typically informed employers of this facility if they were unaware of it.)

Ms Brathwaite indicated that distance education was very important since civil servants could not easily get leave with pay.  The Government would continue to support the CKLN.  

Referring to Dr Forde’s suggestion of a joint meeting with Government, Ms Brathwaite reported that she had argued for a similar meeting at the regular meeting of Permanent Secretaries.  She undertook to continue urging such a dialogue.

The Ministry recognised skill deficiencies among students.  The National Skills Development Centre emphasised attitudinal development.  She noted that many of its students were unemployed.  They were encouraged to move on into UWI programmes, but many did not have the requirements.  She considered that UWI should consider other forms of entry requirements.

Discussion

The Chair invited Mrs De Four Gill to comment on the question of marketing.  She responded that from June the Vice-Chancellery had established a marketing function; previously St Augustine had been working in this area for about three years, the other campuses were planning to follow suit.  The present consultations would help to shape the message and the product.

In subsequent discussions the following points were made:

· In the context of staff development at SALCC the question of retention was critical – PhD students often have a scholarly bent, so if more PhDs were wanted, the institution must begin to develop an environment that is conducive to them and to their development.  The problem was pervasive among TLIs and demanded a generic response.  It was noted that research had suggested that salaries were not the main factor in staff retention.  Plans for staff development might well help, and if swift, could help to build a critical mass and a community of scholarship that would be self-sustaining.

· Distance Education should not be equated exclusively with what UWIDEC had been doing. Other models existed.  Students coming straight from school find particular difficulty in adapting to the demands of self-instruction, but the difficulties are not insurmountable.  “Blended” learning held more promise.  It was noted that on-line discussion could lead to more profound learning than many other forms of instruction.  It was also admitted that this type of interaction demanded considerable time from the e-tutors.  If limited to the regional context, distance education could not achieve economies of scale such as could be found in mega-universities.  It provided greater access (here, it was important to realise what would soon be possible - $100 laptops were already being produced), but not at lesser cost.  The aim should be to wean students from dependence on teacher input to greater mutual interaction. 

· SALCC did not have the physical resources to cope with the demand for ICT.  

· A joint approach to capital developments was desirable, so a physical master plan for SALCC should be made available to the Vice-Chancellor’s task force for capital development.

· The general management issue of constructing unity out of disparate entities was shared throughout the region and might provide a topic for self-study.

· Data on the qualifications of those applying to the SALCC and a tracer study of graduates would be desirable.  A Ministry database that was now being created might help to some extent.

· To what extent is UWI interested in promoting commitment to one’s society, or to reflection on professional values and ethics? It was noted that the medical faculty had revised its curriculum to include ethical issues, as well as expanding its admission process to consider the personal suitability of students and not only their academic profiles.  Some courses in business ethics were also provided at some campuses, but it was noted also that such courses could not be expected to counter the long immersion of individuals in their societies.  Other approaches, such as mentoring and programmes of community service, might do more.

Mr Pereira, Deputy Principal at the Mona campus, indicated that Mona proposed to offer scholarships to students from each of the UWI 12, 1 per year.   It would also waive tuition fees for a maximum of four staff from TLI staff teaching in franchised programmes.

A mechanism for continuing action
The Chair observed that the stakeholders (Government, UWI, SALCC, private sector) would need to consult internally to identify people to join the task force proposed.   He suggested that the Resident Tutor and Head of the SCS Saint Lucia, Mr Roberts, would necessarily have to play an important role as liaison for the UWI.  He would consult with the Vice-Chancellor on some immediate moves.  Stakeholders might identify a number of persons to participate, and the membership might change in relation to particular issues.  Others could be consulted as required.

As regards a timeframe, the Chair suggested that December be spent building an agenda and selecting members of the task force and that an initial meeting be planned for the week beginning 8th of January.

A report of the consultation would be circulated to all members and invitees, together with a copy of the TLIU report.  They would also be kept abreast of the work of the Task Force.
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